
STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

FRIDAY, JUNE 2, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,

Washington, D.C.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to adjournment on yesterday, at

10:30 o'clock a.m., in the caucus room of the Senate Office Building,
Senator Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Couzens, and Townsend.
Present also: Senators Reynolds, Adams, and Steiwer.
Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius

Silver, David Saperstein, and James B. McDonough, Jr., associate
counsel to the committee; John W. Davis, counsel for J. P. Morgan
& Co., Randall J. LeBoeuf, Jr., and Earle J. Machold, counsel for
the United Corporation and for George H. Howard, president of the
United Corporation.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order. Mr. Whitney,
you were still on the stand yesterday afternoon. I believe that Sen-
ator Reynolds wanted to ask Mr. Whitney some questions.

Senator REYNOLDS. If you please.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU may proceed.

TESTIMONY OF GEORGE WHITNEY, A MEMBER OF THE FIRM OF
J. P. MORGAN & CO.—Resumed

Senator REYNOLDS. Mr. Whitney, I believe that on yesterday, if
I am correctly informed, you testified before this committee to the
effect that 15,000 units—that is to say, consisting of one share of
common and one share of preferred stock of the United Corporation-
were allotted to your British representatives, Grenfell & Co.

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, was that in the list? The firm is Morgan,
Grenfell & Co., and they are partners, not representatives.

Senator REYNOLDS. Yes. That is correct, is it?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I would want to get the list. I do not

remember the amount.
Senator REYNOLDS. All right.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir; to Morgan, Grenfell & Co., 15,000 units.
Senator REYNOLDS. And I believe that it was further revealed by

your testimony to the effect that that represented about $1,225,000
or $1,250,000.

Mr. WHITNEY. That would be $1,125,000.
Senator REYNOLDS. It is $1,125,000, is it?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. But I did not testify to that. It was $75

a unit.
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Senator REYNOLDS. Mr. Whitney, did your London office request
that allowment, or did you designate that particular amount to them
without a formal request on their part?

Mr. WHITNEY. I think, Senator Reynolds, that a cable was read
on yesterday afternoon by Mr. Pecora, or a portion of a cable, which
indicated that we had offered it to them. That is my best recollection.
I think we asked them what amount they wanted, and suggested
15,000 units. That would be the best of my recollection.

Senator REYNOLDS. Isn't it a fact that after that particular allot-
ment was made to your London office that they, shortly thereafter or
immediately thereafter, requested an additional allotment of units?

Mr. WHITNEY. I do not remember, Senator Reynolds.
Senator REYNOLDS. NOW, Mr. Whitney, do you know what dis-

position was made of the 15,000 units by your London office?
Mr. WHITNEY. Might I inquire?
Senator REYNOLDS. Yes; certainly.
Mr. WHITNEY. Senator Reynolds, the first paragraph of one of the

cables which Mr. Pecora read on yesterday I think answers your first
question about whether we made the offer or they asked us.

Senator REYNOLDS. Yes, sir.
Mr. WHITNEY. Because it says:
We are reserving for Morgan, Grenfell & Co., London partners, and clients a

total of 15,000 units, which is probably the maximum that we can set aside for
you.

That shows that we made the offer.
Senator REYNOLDS. And did they request additional units?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, the next sentence is:
In case any additional units are available, which we doubt, we will, if you

advise us definitely what amount you desire, do our best to carry out your
wishes.

I have no record to show what they did, but this shows clearly
that we did not allot more then. As to your question what they
did with them, our records do not show whether the individual
partners kept them or the firm kept them or they sold them to their
own clients over there.

Senator REYNOLDS. Have you made inquiry as to what disposition
was made of the units?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. We have never been asked the question
before, and we have had no occasion to make the inquiry.

Senator REYNOLDS. Were similar allotments made to your Paris
office to the extent of any units?

Mr. WHITNEY. TO the extent of 12,000 units; yes, sir.
Senator REYNOLDS. Did you allot them that or did they made

request on your firm?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I assume, Senator Reynolds, that we did it

in the same way with the Paris partners as we did with the London
partners.

Senator REYNOLDS. I see. Now, the London office was allotted
those 15,000 units at the cut-rate price, were they not? And like-
wise the Paris office?

Mr. WHITNEY. Might I have that question repeated, as my atten-
tion was on this paper for the moment.
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Senator REYNOLDS. Certainly; the committee reporter will read the
question.

(The question was read.)
Mr. WHITNEY. Not at any cut-rate price, but at the same price,

namely, $75 a unit, which everybody bought it at.
Senator REYNOLDS. The same price that the preferred list of people

in this country secured the stock?
Mr. WHITNEY. The same price at which everybody who bought

units from us, bought; yes, sir.
Senator REYNOLDS. DO you know what disposition was made of

the units by your Paris representatives?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I see here a cable which shows, and it reads:
We have debited the account of each Paris partner as of January 11, $50,000—
No, that is another matter. That is common stock. Excuse me.

No; I haven't any more than the amount allotted to Morgan, Gren-
fell & Co.

Senator REYNOLDS. YOU haven't a partnership in Paris, have you?
Mr. WHITNEY. I, personally?
Senator REYNOLDS. I mean your company.
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, yes, sir.
Senator REYNOLDS. Similar to the London organization?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, as Mr. Morgan testified previously, Senator

Reynolds, the arrangement is not quite the same. The London
partnership is in the form of an unlimited corporation. The Paris
partnership is a partnership under the French law, of which I think
the firm of J. P. Morgan & Co. is a partner.

Senator REYNOLDS. Have you in your New York offices a list of
the names of those who participated in the division of the 15,000
units in London?

Mr. WHITNEY. I am pretty sure that we have not. We would
have had no occasion to have it.

Senator REYNOLDS. Have you a list of the individuals who partici-
pated in the 12,000 unit allotment made to your Paris office?

Mr. WHITNEY. Might I inquire?
Senator REYNOLDS. Certainly. •
Mr. WHITNEY. Because, so far as I know we have not. [After

consulting some associate.] I am advised that we have not. I did
not think we had.

Senator REYNOLDS. Have you ever endeavored to secure a list
from the London office or from the Paris office?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. We have never had occasion to do so.
Senator REYNOLDS. Have you heard, Mr. Whitney, that the allot-

ment made to the London office was distributed to some members of
royalty?

Mr. WHITNEY. I have never heard that suggestion made before.
Senator REYNOLDS. Have you heard that some of the allotment

which went to your Paris office were distributed to some politicians
in France?

Mr. WHITNEY. I have never heard any such suggestion made
before, and I am very confident that it is not so.

Senator REYNOLDS. Would you be willing to provide this com-
mittee with a list of those who participated in the division of 12,000
units in Paris, and those who participated in the distribution of the
15,000 units in London?
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Mr. WHITNEY. Why, certainly, Senator Keynolds, we will cable
if the committee wishes.

Mr. DAVIS. Might I interject right there?
Senator REYNOLDS. Certainly.
Mr. DAVIS. That involves certain gentlemen over there with whom

we are associated, and who may have their own ideas about it.
Senator REYNOLDS. Yes, sir.
Mr. WHITNEY. AS Mr. Morgan testified, both of those offices are

run as complete entities, and are managed by the resident partners,
Englishmen in London, and the French resident partners in Paris.

Senator REYNOLDS. Yes. Mr. Whitney, although you have not
at the present time knowledge as to the distribution of the 27,000
units in Great Britain and in France, don't you think, in view of
the turbulent conditions abroad, the conflict over the dollar and the
pound as to international values, and the other differences, that it is
unwise to give to Europeans stock under such conditions at this
particular time; and particularly in view of the fact that the House of
Morgan is interested in enormous investments both in the United
States and on the Continent?

Mr. WHITNEY. Senator Reynolds, of course as to this particular
lime—do you mean now?

Senator REYNOLDS. Well, then and now, because conditions were
somewhat similar.

Mr. WHITNEY. Not in 1929, no similarity existed.
Senator REYNOLDS. In 1929 isn't it true that the several countries

of Continental Europe were indebted to the United States in a sum
something like $11,000,000,000?

Mr. WHITNEY. Governments, certainly.
Senator REYNOLDS. Yes, sir. Well, conditions were about the same

then, weren't they?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I misunderstood your question. You speak

of the conflict of the dollar, and of the turmoil and the various other
definitions of conditions. Of course, in 1929 those conditions did not
exist. That is what I had reference to. Of course, the intergovern-
mental debt situation was the same. But those participations were
given to our own partners. It is true that in those two countries
there were individual allotments or allotments through the two firms.
Frankly, in 1929 I would not have thought there was the slightest
association of an extent of 27,000 units of the United Corporation, in
the investment business, such as we all carry on—I mean that I would
not have thought that conditions which you speak of should have
been taken into consideration. But conditions were very different
then from now. And I still think that today, that it is quite a different
situation.

Senator REYNOLDS. Well, by the allotment of those units in the
countries of Continental Europe

Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). Might I just interrupt you there?
Senator REYNOLDS. Certainly.
Mr. WHITNEY. YOU understand that the governments did not buy

them.
Senator REYNOLDS. NO. I understand that.
Mr. WHITNEY. It was their nationals.
Senator REYNOLDS. I am referring to your interests there. Don't

you believe it tends to line up favored Europeans behind projects in
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which J. P. Morgan & Co. are interested to the detriment of American
public welfare whenever American and Morgan interests clash?

Mr. WHITNEY. I do not, sir. I do not think it would have the
slightest effect in any way detrimental to United States interests.

Senator REYNOLDS. Have you heard that King Albert of Belgium
participated in one of those allotments?

Mr. WHITNEY. I have not so heard, and I am very sure that he did
not.

Senator REYNOLDS. A portion of the allotment that went to your
Paris office?

Mr. WHITNEY. I never even heard it suggested before, Senator
Reynolds, and I am sure that it is not so.

Senator REYNOLDS. Have you heard that the family of King
George, or that King George himself, was one of the individuals who
participated in this allotment to London?

Mr. WHITNEY. I have never heard it suggested before your question
previously about the royal family, that he had any interest in this at
all. And I say again, I very seriously doubt it.

Senator REYNOLDS. Have you heard that the director of the Italian
Government, and I do not know how to pronounce his name. I some-
times call him Mussolini and I sometimes call him Mussoloni.
(Laughter.) I have never learned which it really is. But have you
heard that either Mussolini or Mussoloni participated in these allot-
ments?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, I have not heard, I am sure, anything of that
kind.

Senator REYNOLDS. SO, insofar as your information is concerned,
you have no definite information to the effect that any of the leading
politicians or any of the members of the royal families in countries
of Europe, have ever participated in any of the units of the United
Corporation?

Mr. WHITNEY. Senator Reynolds, you have extended that question
now a good deal. I have no definite knowledge that any of those
gentlemen referred to participated in the sale of those units. I would
be willing to state, however, without the slightest fear of contradiction
that they did not. Your question then goes on to ask as to whether
they ever bought them. To that portion of your question I answer:
Whether they ever bought any of them since, of course I do not know
anything about it.

Senator REYNOLDS. That is all, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU may proceed, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, have you since the recess yesterday

afternoon attempted to obtain confirmation as to whether John W.
Kephart purchased from your firm at $20 a share the common stock
of the Alleghany Corporation in 1929? His name is shown on the list
referring to the Alleghany Corporation, as you will recall.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir; I have, and our records show that while
the allotment was made to him it was paid for by his wife.

Mr. PECORA. But the invitation to subscribe for those shares at $20
a share was extended to him, wasn't it?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the acceptance was through his wife? The

acceptance of the invitation or the payment in acceptance of that
invitation, was made by his wife?
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Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. The payment was made by his wife.
Mr. PECORA. TO whom was the stock issued, if you know?
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, to his wife.
Mr. PECORA. TO his wife?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I notice that John W. Kephart is also one of

the gentlemen invited to subscribe to the units of the United Corpora-
tion at $75 a unit. Was that invitation accepted?

Mr. WHITNEY. Let me find out.
Senator COUZENS. While Mr. Whitney is looking that up, Mr.

Pecora, let me ask: Who is he?
Mr. PECORA. One of the judges of Pennsj^lvania. I am asking

these questions, Senator Couzens, because of a telegram received by
me from Governor Pinchot.

Mr. WHITNEY. I am advised, Mr. Pecora, that in the case of the
United Corporation units, the amount of which I do not know for
the moment but will check up in a minute or two; that that was also
issued and delivered to the Philadelphia Trust Co. for the account of
Mrs. Kephart, although the invitation, in the same way, was made
ito him. Whether the stock—well, apparently it was issued to him,
but was delivered and paid for for the account of his wife at the
Philadelphia Trust Co.

Mr. PECORA. Did your firm or the firm of Drexei & Co. receive
any communication from John W. Kephart informing or requesting
you to accept payment for those shares from his wife and to issue the
shares to her?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I assume so, but I do not know that. Mr.
Pecora, might I correct my last answer?

Mr. PECORA. Certainly.
Mr. WHITNEY. At the suggestion of Mr. Davis that we, of course,

do not know anything about it. I do not know that Drexei & Co.
did. But J. P. Morgan & Co. did not know.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know the name of his wife?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. I notice on the list that was put in evidence showing

the names of persons who were invited to subscribe for units of the
United Corporation at $75, not only the name of John W. Kephart
but also the name of Florence H. Kephart. Do you know whether
or not Florence H. Kephart is the wife of John W. Kephart?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO; I do not. I only sought the information over
the telephone last night in response to your inquiry on yesterday after
the close of the day's hearing, and I did not go into the matter of his
wife's name.

Mr. PECORA. IS any partner of your firm or of the firm of Drexei &
Co., who is resident in Philadelphia, here in attendance and who might
know about this?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO resident of Philadelphia is present. But I
will be delighted to get you any information you want. But I just
do not know.

Mr. PECORA. I am interested in a telegram from Governor Pinchot,
of Pennsylvania, which reads as follows:

Justice John W. Kephart has denied in the papers that he accepted the offer and
purchased Allegheny Corporation stock on the preferred list. Would greatly
appreciate your giving me the facts. Hearty thanks for your help.
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And the telegram is signed "Gifford Pinchot."
Mr. MCCANLISS. May I have that for a moment, Mr. Pecora?
Mr. PECORA. Certainly. Now, Mr. Whitney, I am desirous of

responding to Governor Pinchot's request as fulJy as possible, and
will be grateful to you if you will get me whatever confirmation, or
whatever you can get me, showing the exact facts with regard to the
invitations extended to John "W. Kephart to subscribe for Alleghany
Corporation common shares and for United Corporation units, and
what action was taken upon those invitations.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir. We will prepare a memorandum and
submit it. I did not appreciate on yesterday that you wanted any
such detail as that; that you just wanted me to check our list, and that
I did.

Mr. PECORA. All right. Now, Mr. Whitney, in the so-called "ques-
tionnaire" which I addressed to your firm several weeks ago, item
6 called for the names of officers and directors of any corporations to
whom either of said firms or any of their agents have made any per-
sonal loan or advance.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In response to that I have been furnished with this

document by your office. Will you kindly look at it and see if you
can identify it.

Mr. WHITNEY. It says:
Names of all officers and directors of any corporations to whom either of said

firms or any of their agents have made any personal loan or advance.

I answer yes, sir; with the qualification as noted on the document
itself.

Mr. PECORA. With the qualification as noted there in the docu-
ment itself?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO the names appearing on that document represent

and include all such directors and officers of corporations to whom
loans were made during the period called for?

Mr. WHITNEY. TO the best of my knowledge and belief, yes, with
that qualification.

Mr. PECORA. And you believe it to be a complete and correct
answer to the question?

Mr. WHITNEY. I do, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence and ask that it be spread on

the record of our hearing.
The CHAIRMAN. It may be received and made a part of the record.
(Question 6 and the answer thereto were received in evidence, and

marked "Committee Exhibit No. 40, June 2, 1933/' and are as
follows:

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 40

Question 6. Names of all officers and directors of any corporations to whom
either of said firms or any of their agents have made personal loan or advance.

We have included those of whom we have actual knowledge or who are listed
in the Directory of Directors other than those listed in answer to question 5:

J. P. MORGAN & CO.

Andrews, Jr., Chas. E., paid off February 1, 1927.
Bacon, G. G., paid off January 4, 1929.
Bowdoin, Geo. T., paid off April 14, 1931.
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Broome, Robert E., paid off August 25, 1932.
Brown, L. H.
Childs, Paul D., Jefferies, J. Amory and Bichols, William B., paid off December

19, 1930.
Clarke, Charles W., paid off December 19, 1930.
Clausen, L. R., paid off May 14, 1930.
Curran, Samuel H.
Davenport, R. S., paid off January 25, 1929.
David, Donald K.
Dawes, Daniel C, paid off January 2, 1931.
Farwell, Walter, paid off January 2, 1932.
Filsinger, Ernest B., paid off April 1, 1931.
Fleischmann, Paul W., paid off September 11, 1929.
Fortington, H. A.
Hodges, Charles H., paid off February 10, 1930.
Hodges, Wetmore.
Irvin, Richard, paid off December 19, 1930.
Keating, J. J., paid off April 9, 1930.
Klusmeyer, William.
Knight, Alfred, paid off September 11, 1929.
Lee, Joseph A., paid off September 11, 1929.
Lemkau, A. C.
Loree, L. F., paid off February 18, 1927.
Macauley, T. B., paid off February 17, 1931.
Markle, John, paid off May 2, 1927.
Marland, E. W. (through Guaranty Trust Co.), paid off November 6, 1930.
McCaughan, H. C, paid off June 13, 1930.
Monagle, A. C.
Moran, D. J., paid off September 29, 1932.
Murray-Graham, A. J. G., paid off January 24, 1930.
Newcomb, H. R., paid off September 13, 1932.
Nichols, George.
Noone, John B., paid off September 13, 1932.
Olds, R. E., paid off February 1, 1928.
Oswald, Hugo A., paid off September 10, 1929.
Ryan, Clendenin J., paid off February 5, 1932.
Scherer, Isidore, paid off November 14, 1930.
Sedlmayr, Theodore, paid off September 11, 1929.
Seigle, W. R.
Skelding, Henry T., paid off October 24, 1932.
Smith, Robert S., paid off October 27, 1930.
Smith, T. L.
Stanley, W. W.
Stearns, F. W., paid off May 2, 1930.
Stettinius, E. R. Jr., paid off January 3, 1930.
Suckley, Arthur R., paid off July 11, 1932.
Swearingen, E. L., paid off February 25, 1927.
Thornton, W. D., paid off May 4, 1931.
Trowbridge, James R., paid off April 1, 1929.
Voorhees, E. M., paid off April 3, 1931.
Wagner, E. C, paid off April 18, 1932.
White, T. J., paid off February 17, 1928.
Williams, S. A.
Wilshire, Joseph.
Winston, Gerrard B., paid off November 1, 1928. ^
Woods, Arthur, paid off December 21, 1931.
Woolley, Daniel P., paid off September 11, 1929.
Zanetti, J. E., paid off January 14, 1927.

DREXEL & CO.

Dr. Thomas G. Ashton, paid off November 21, 1931.
H. M. Atkinson, paid off July 16, 1931.
Charles T. Bach.
Richard L. Binder, paid off November 9, 1931.
Augustus S. Blagden, paid off May 26, 1931.
Gideon S. Borden.
Edwin M. Chance, paid off August 30, 1930.
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Charles M. Coover, paid off February 9, 1928.
J. H. R. Cromwell, paid off September 23, 1931.
George W. Davis.
John C. Dunn, paid off August 5, 1931.
William duPont, Jr., paid off January 31, 1931.
Joseph Ewing.
Benjamin West Frazier.
John K. Garrigues, paid off December 29, 1927.
Chester I. Hall, paid off February 6, 1930.
Howard F. Hansell, Jr.
Charles S. Hebard.
Daniel L. Hebard.
Hermann M. Hessenbruch.
Charles E. Hires, Jr.
Edward Hopkins, Sr., paid off April 24, 1929.
Archibald T. Johnson, paid off.
Richard D. Leonard, paid off September 19, 1929.
Andrew J. Maloney, paid off September 19, 1929.
Donald Markle.
E. B. C. Markle.
John Markle,. 2d.
Orus J. Matthews, paid off August 18, 1931.
J. Kearsley Mitchell, paid off December 31, 1931.
Daniel A. Newhall, paid of October 2, 1931.
C. Lothrop Ritchie.
William I. Schaffer, paid off December 31, 1931.
Joseph T. Schlacks.
A. Homer Smith, paid off April 16, 1931.
Charles A. Smith.
Frank H. Taylor, paid off October 3, 1930.
A. C. Woodman, paid off January 4, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, the document last offered in evidence

you will notice contains merely the names of the officers and directors
of corporations who received such loans. It does not show the cor-
porations of which they were either officers or directors. Now, I
have had prepared a list of the corporations of which these gentlemen
were respectively officers or directors from published directories or
manuals.

Mr. WHITNEY. We stated in our answer that the list was made up
from the Directory of Directors.

Mr. PECORA. I will ask you to be good enough to look at that list,
and if you have the facilities for having it confirmed by any of your
associates or personnel, that you do so. I mean that you do not have
to do it now. Then I will offer it in evidence, after you have had an
opportunity to confirm or correct it. Will you be good enough to do
that?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir. It will probably take some time, because
we will have to go back and check. We took the list of the gentlemen
that we looked up.

Mr. PECORA. Any time between now and Monday will do.
Mr. WHITNEY. All right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Whitney, I want to refer to the document

known as "Committee Exhibit 16" of May 25,1933, which is an answer
to question no. 10 on the questionnaire which I sept to your firm several
weeks ago, which called for a list of all pools, joint accounts or syndi-
cates in which either J. P. Morgan & Co. or Drexel & Co. participated,
giving the name of the security involved, names of all participants,
all details with respect to the amount of the participation, and profits
and losses thereunder. Have you a copy of this exhibit before you?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, will you turn to page 35 there?
Mr. WHITNEY. Will you give me the heading? Mine is not

similarly numbered.
Mr. PECORA. It is the special suspense account.
Mr. DAVIS. Mr. Pecora, I do not think we have it here in just that

same paging.
Mr. WHITNEY. It is the big stock pool.
Mr. PECORA. It is entitled "Special Suspense Account."
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; that was the title on our books.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what was the pool or syndicate account or

joint account?
Mr. WHITNEY. It is what we would call a divided joint account.
Mr. PECORA. A divided joint account?
Mr. WHITNEY. In other words, we bought jointly but the amount

was then taken up and paid for individually.
Mr. PECORA. Who managed the operations of this account?
Mr. WHITNEY. We did, Mr. Pecora. That is, of course, the opera-

tion was a transaction which was undertaken by those seven banks
and firms at the time of the stock-market crash in 1929.

Mr. PECORA. Who were the participants in this account?
Mr. WHITNEY. First Securities Co., Chase Securities Co., Guaranty

Co. of New York, National City Bank, Bankers Co., the Messrs.
Guggenheim, being Messrs. Daniel, Murray, S. R., and Simon Guggen-
heim, and ourselves.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, the First Securities Co. is the investment
affiliate of the First National Bank of New York, is it not?

Mr. WHITNEY. They are all securities companies associated with
the First National Bank, Chase National Bank, Guaranty Trust Co.
of New York, National City Bank, and Bankers Trust Co. of New
York. I think I can make this a little clearer to the committee if I
may be permitted to just say a word about the formation of it and the
circumstances surrounding it.

Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. WHITNEY. Because you will all remember, I think, that very

uncertain condition in the stock market, the New York Stock Ex-
change, culminated on the 24th day of October 1929, in an extremely
chaotic condition, where there were no bids for stocks of any kind,
where the normal functioning of the stock exchange just seemed to be
stopped, with very heavy blocks for sale.

About noon of that day the president of the New York Stock
Exchange, or vice president he was then, called this matter to our
attention. And, practically simultaneously with that, the various
heads of these banks in New York called it also to our attention by
coming to our office to discuss what, if anything, should be done.

You will remember also that at that time there was a very large
amount of money being loaned on call in the New York Stock Ex-
change, which created a condition with a great deal of danger in it.

It was decided by the representatives of those banks and ourselves—
and the Messrs. Guggenheim were not present at that initial meet-
ing—that in order to hope to preserve some order in the whole finan-
cial community, something very substantial should be done imme-
diately.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Whitney, I do not want to interrupt you
if I can avoid it, but I want to ask you at this point this question:
Who were the gentlemen who actually participated in this conferenceDigitized for FRASER 
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that you have just alluded to? I mean the gentleman to whom you
referred as the then vice president of the New York Stock Exchange,
and the officers of these banks?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, the then vice president of the New York Stock
Exchange was Mr. Richard Whitney.

Mr. PECORA. Your brother.
Mr. WHITNEY. My brother.
Mr. PECORA. He is now the president ot the New York Stock

Exchange.
Mr. WHITNEY. He is now the president of the New York Stock

Exchange.
Mr. PECORA. And has been since 1930.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. The then president of the New York Stock

Exchange was away as it happened. The gentlemen at that first
conference that morning were Mr. Potter, Mr. Prosser, Mr. Wiggin,
and Mr. Charles E. Mitchell. My recollection is that at the very
first meeting Mr. George F. Baker, Jr., was not present, not at the
first meeting, but was present at the one held that afternoon.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Potter was the executive head of the Guaranty
Trust Co., wasn't he?

Mr. WHITNEY. He was then and is now the president of the Guar-
anty Trust Co.

Mr. PECORA. And Mr. Prosser was the executive head of the
Bankers Trust Co.?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And Mr. Wiggin was the executive head of the Chase

National Bank?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And Mr. Mitchell was then the head of the National

City.Bank?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir; he was then the president of it.
Mr. PECORA. And the chairman of the bank?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO; then I think he was the president of the bank-
Mr. PECORA. And Mr. George F. Baker was the executive head of

the First National Bank of New York?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir; his father was then. But Mr. George F.

Baker, Jr., was vice chairman.
Mr. PECORA. What was the date of the first conference?
Mr. WHITNEY. About noon on Thursday, October 24.
Mr. PECORA. Was that on the day of the first crash in the stock

market, or do you remember?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, it was the first day of chaos. My recollection

is that the market had been very weak the night before. But this was
the first day when there was a really very serious situation threatening.
Now, may I go on?

Mr. PECORA. Just in a few moments. Was this conference held in
the office of your firm?

Mr. WHITNEY. It was.
Mr. PECORA. Who called it together?
Mr. WHITNEY. It was not called. It just happened.
Mr. PECORA. And these various gentlemen just happened to drop

in at your firm's office at practically the same time without prearrange-
ment on that date?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO; and I can clear that up if you wish.
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Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. WHITNEY. TO the best of my recollection, it was this: That

Mr. Richard Whitney came over to see us. I think the next person
heard from was Mr. Mitchell. I think the next person was by a
telephone conversation with Mr. Wiggin; and if I remember rightly,
then Mr. Prosser turned up. I think also I called up Mr. Potter,
suggesting that inasmuch as the others were there he might come
over. That would be to the best of my recollection how it happened.

Mr. PECORA. Who participated in the conference with those
gentlemen in behalf of your firm?

Mr. WHITNEY. Let me see. Mr. T. W. Lamont, I think, Mr.
Bartow and myself. I am not sure whether Mr. Bartow was there
at the first meeting or not, but he was there shortly afterwards.

Mr. PECORA. Will you be good enough to give the committee the
substance of the discussion that took place at the initial conference
on that date?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir. The substance, as I tried to indicate
before, was that the conditions on the New York Stock Exchange
were different from almost any time before in its history, as there was
absolutely no demand for securities at any level. As you will doubt-
less remember, the newspapers coined the phrase of "air pockets77 at
that time, which became used very extensively. And there were
very heavy blocks of stocks being offered for sale. And the only
object of this transaction from beginning to end was to try to restore
some kind of order to bring the situation out of chaos. There was
never the slightest attempt to hold prices at any level. I remember
on that first morning that we had to act pretty quickly, and this was
around noon, I should think, we put in certain orders with various
brokers to bid at the last sale. And that brought a very uncertain
level, because there had been sales all over. But that was the order
we gave, to make bids at the last sale, for relatively small amounts
of stock.

Mr. PECORA. Just a moment. What issues were enumerated in
those orders?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, to show how quickly we were working, my
best recollection is that we all sat down and suggested issues that
seemed to be particularly weak. That will account for the fact, as
you will see on the next page, the photostatic copy, for some very
small amounts of stock. Some of those represented purchases on the
first day because the whole value of this transaction was rather
changed at a meeting after the close of the stock exchange that night.

Mr. PECORA. Well, do you recall the issues with respect to which
the first orders were given in pursuance of the judgment of that
conference?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, as near as I can remember, and I haven't
brought memoranda of it I made at the time, but my recollection
would be that this whole list were the securities for which orders
were put in on that first day. The next day a great many of these
securities were eliminated from the list, and at that time we only
made an effort to steady—instead of the word " stabilize"—steady
the market on the leading issues.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, are the issues which you have referred to, those
issues on the photostatic reproduction attached to committee exhibit
no. 16 of May 25, 1933, which is entitled "Special suspense account,
1929 and 1930", and is headed by Alleghany Corporation?Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. WHITNEY. That is the one. That is the transcript of the
summary of the whole account. Alleghany Corporation is the first.
That is the one to which I referred that we bought 3,500 shares, and,
next, Allied Chemical & Dye Co., we bought 940 shares, and so on
down the list. But as I explained a minute ago, this whole transaction
really divides itself up into two parts, because there was no formal
undertaking to go into a transaction of this character at the morning
meeting. That morning meeting only dealt with the urgent emer-
gency. At a subsequent meeting that afternoon, when we had more
time to know what it was all about and find out what had happened,
we really then decided to go into this whole transaction.

Mr. PECORA. Was the afternoon conference held before or after
the close of the market?

Mr. WHITNEY. I said after the close.
Senator COUZENS. What was the volume of the purchases, as

stated on that page?
Mr. WHITNEY. We purchased altogether 1,146,609 different shares

of stocks. The total cost of them was $137,752,705. We sold those
later on in 1930, when the account was closed, for $138,820,060.04,
which gave us a net gross profit of $1,067,355.04, which is exclusive
of interest. And that was the gross.

Senator COUZENS. Was that divided up among a number of firms?
Among all of those participating?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. The percentages in the group were: The five
banks and ourselves each had 4/25, and the Messrs. Guggenheim
had 1/25.

The CHAIRMAN. When did you sell?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, we sold during the early months of 1930.
The CHAIRMAN. And in giving your orders to your brokers to buy

these stocks mentioned on the list you specified the amount of each,
the number of shares of each?

Mr. WHITNEY. Quite right. And when we got really organized to
go ahead following the second conference, to which I referred, we
gave very specific orders, just purely with the idea of trying to
steady it.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. With points apart—in some cases 5 points apart.
The CHAIRMAN. And you specified the number of shares of each?
Mr. WHITNEY. The amount and price.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. And that was a very definite and a very much

smaller list in its total.
The CHAIRMAN. Was there a strong bear movement on at that

time?
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, it was not a bear movement. It was sheer

liquidation. There was no bear movement about it. It was just
stark fright and panic and liquidation.

Senator COUZENS. Why did you take such a large loss on Anaconda
Copper Co., the largest loss you took on any of your sales?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, because when we started to liquidate it we
liquidated without very much reference to profit and loss. This was
never gone into with the slightest idea that we would do anything but
lose money. And at one time before we were able to liquidate it I
think we had about a $40,000,000 book loss.
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Senator COUZENS. Well, you must have been a participant in this
sheer fear and stark fright when you sold it? Were you not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, if you remember, Senator Couzens, in the
winter of 1930 everything was much better.

Senator COUZENS. SO you did not participate in this stark fear
when you sold this Anaconda then?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. We were merely liquidating an account
that none of the banks and ourselves wanted to keep. And we only
went into it in a desperate effort to be of help in a very dangerous
situation.

The CHAIRMAN. There was a rise in the stock market up to October,
and then there was another collapse in October 1930?

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, yes; there was a series of collapses after that.
This market transaction lasted about 3 weeks. My recollection is
that we decided it was safe to quit on about the 11th of November.
And then things from then on to the end of the year were still very
bad, and the first time there was any opportunity, when conditions
were such that it was possible to liquidate it, came after the turn of
the year. My recollection is that it would be about February we
started, and the market went up for some time after we finished the
liquidation of this account.

Mr. PECORA. DO I understand that all of the shares shown on this
photostat page which forms part of committee's exhibit 16 were
acquired on behalf of this pool?

Mr. WHITNEY. This what?
Mr. PECORA. This account, this suspense account.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Within a period of about 3 weeks commencing with

October 24, 1929?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I would have to check up in my mind. I

remember the day it terminated, because we had had a very long
session that night before, and some of those present felt that the
market should not be opend the next day at all, it was going to be
so bad. It shows how wise we all are, because the next day the market
opened up and turned and went on up, and I think that was the 11 th
of November.

Mr. PECORA. And in that period this account—you apparently do
not want me to use the word "pool", do you?

Mr. WHITNEY. We are gun shy of certain words.
Mr. PECORA. The newspapers at that time referred to it as a

bankers' pool, did they not?
Mr. WHITNEY. They did. And we did our very best to make

them change, but they would not change.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recognize a substantial distinction between

the word "pool" and the term "suspense account"?
Mr. WHITNEY. In the sense that "pools" are colloquially used,

yes, Mr. Pecora, I think there is quite a different implication to it
in the use of the word "pool" as you use it, for instance.

Mr. PECORA. NO; I simply used it as the newspapers used it.
Mr. WHITNEY. Four years ago?
Mr. PECORA. All the newspapers. Now during that period of

time from October 24 to about November 11, 1929, this account
purchased 1,146,609 shares of various issues for an aggregate of
$137,752,705?
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Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. Do you think it would be of interest to read
the list?

Mr. PECORA. Well, I will come to that gradually. Now that is
correct though, is it not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW were the moneys necessary to make these

purchases subscribed by the participants in this account, this suspense
account, on October the 24th?

Mr. WHITNEY. The money put up?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, no, sir. They were merely paid for as bought.
Mr. PECORA. AS bought. And was the scope of the transactions,

the extent of the transactions that were to be undertaken in behalf
of this suspense account agreed upon at the conferences held on Octo-
ber 24?

Mr. WHITNEY. They were.
Mr. PECORA. And were the respective participations agreed upon

at that time also?
Mr. WHITNEY. They were, with the exception that I think it was

the following day that
Mr. PECORA. That the Guggenheim Bros, came in?
Mr. WHITNEY. That two of the brothers Guggenheim came in and

offered to put up a certain share in it.
Mr. PECORA. Yes?
Mr. WHITNEY. And they never participate^ in the discussions.

The others all did daily, and there were sometimes twice a day dis-
cussions about this. But to the best of my knowledge the Guggen-
heims never participated in the discussions.

Mr. PECORA. Were the issues that were to be purchased in con-
nection with this suspense account agreed upon by the participants
on October 24?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. They were not. That matter was left
in our charge subject, of course, as I say, to daily reports by us of
what were doing, and we invited the other participants to make any
suggestions they would. But the whole operation of the account
was left in our hands by the other participants, though it was against
our will.

Mr. PECORA. Who, for the firm of J. P. Morgan & Co., actively
managed and directed the operations of this account?

Mr. WHITNEY. Why, I guess that I or Mr. Bartow would have to
be designated as the two, under Mr. Lamont's supervision.

Mr. PECORA. Was any limitation agreed upon on October 24 by
the participants in this joint account or suspense account, as to the
amount of money that was to be employed for the purposes of this
account? That is, the maximum amount of money agreed upon?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, as I stated, the first meeting there was no
question of amounts. It was a question of an immediate emergency.
If my recollection is right the amounts on the afternoon conference
were initially fixed, if necessary that we would all put up a total of
$120,000,000, that is, $20,000,000 a piece, on the general very wise
theory that if you start to do an operation like this with a lot of
ammunition you generally spend a great deal less than if you start
in any other way. Subsequently—and I cannot remember how
quickly—that amount was raised to $40,000,000 each from each
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of the six banks, and $10,000,000 from the Messrs. Guggenheim,
which comes to 4/25 each of the six and 1/25 for the Guggenheims
for the total of $250,000,000 that we were prepared to invest.

Mr. PECORA. NOW there were some very violent fluctuations in the
market with regard to securities generally during that period com-
mencing on October 24 and terminating on November 11, 1929, were
there not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Fluctuations is not exactly the word that I would
use, except in the sense that they fluctuated downward. They
steadied every now and then, and then went down. There was a
succession of breaks.

Mr. PECORA. Well then, we will say that there were a number of
precipitous drops in the market; is that what occurred?

Mr. WHITNEY. That is a very accurate description.
Mr. PECORA. And did this suspense account buy on those drops?
Mr. WHITNEY. The suspense account put in orders on what is called

a very wide scale in order to prevent or to try to prevent having what
the papers called air pockets. In other words, to have some bids—
some basis upon which these very large bodies of loans which were
then in existence and the loans by customers, would have some basis
on which to stand, and not have a perfectly empty no-bid market,
which is what existed periodically during this period.

If you remember, this was a Thursday. On Friday it rather looked
as if the market was in hand.

Saturday it looked pretty steady again. Monday, the 28th, opened
up very bad. Worse than any day before, and it continued bad, if
I remember, for 3 or 4 days, and then there would be a little breath-
ing spell, and then the thing would start off again. It was a succes-
sion of breaks. And, of course, it was made worse by loans being
called, and one thing and another, which in the ordinary mechanism
of the stock market brings a second avalanche of sellers. We came
to look for the hours of 11:15 and 2:15 with a great deal of anxiety,
because those were the hours when margin calls have to be responded
to in the general practice of stock-exchange houses, so right after
that we would get the immediate reflection of that call.

Mr. PECORA. Can you tell us through what brokers these buying
orders were executed on behalf of this suspense account?

Mr. WHITNEY. The operation was handled for us. We made no
charge ourselves for any of this transaction, although it was all
cleared through us, because we did not want to make any profits in
the way of commissions, although we were entitled to them under
the stock-exchange practices, against our participation trans-
actions. The placing of the orders was handled entirely by Mr.
Richard Whitney and Mr. Warren B. Nash, who were respectively,
two executive heads of the stock exchange at that time, Mr. Nash
being the treasurer and my brother being the vice president and was
in charge in the absence of the president. Those two. And they
distributed the orders in their discretion—entirely within their dis-
cretion, without any knowledge or designation by us. The only
thing we would do is every morning we would give them a list of
amounts and prices. That was always in our control. But the use
of brokers was entirely handled by these two executive heads of the
stock exchange.
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Mr. PECORA. At the time of the organization or creation of this
suspense account were any partners of J. P. Morgan & Co. directors
of the First Securities Co.?

Mr. WHITNEY. Why, I think so.
Mr. PECORA. And were any of them directors of the Chase Securi-

ties Corporation?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was the answer?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were any of them directors of the Guaranty Co. of

New York?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Or of the National City Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECC*RA. Or of the Bankers Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were any of the partners of J. P. Morgan & Co. at

that time directors of the First National Bank of New York?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Or of the Chase National Bank?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Or of the Guaranty Trust Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Of the National City Bank?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Of the Bankers Trust Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were any of the partners of J. P. Morgan & Co.

directors of the City Bank Farmers Trust Co., which was the trust
affiliate of the National City Bank?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Are you sure of that?
Mr. WHITNEY. Absolutely. Mr. Charles D. Dickey is now a part-

ner of ours. He was then a partner of the firm oif Messrs. Brown
Brothers, Harriman & Co., or I guess it was Messrs. Brown Brothers
at that time—I think he was then a partner—but he was not a partner
of ours until January 2, 1932.

It has been suggested to me, Mr. Pecora, that there is one point
that might be of interest to the committee in this connection, and that
is about these loans that existed at that time, to which I made a very
brief reference. I think, if my recollection is right, there were about
$8,000,000,000 worth of loans on stock exchange collateral at that
time. The vast bulk of that was for what is known as "for the account
of others.'7 The New York banks themselves had a practice which
we ourselves have never approved of, of lending for the account of
others for a commission.

The CHAIRMAN. Called brokers' loans?
Mr. WHITNEY. These are brokers' loans; yes, sir; but not for their

own account, but for the account of about evenly divided, as I recollect
it, between out of town banks and corporations and individuals. And
that involved the whole question not only of the New York banks who
did not and were not when this party started, this break, this panic
started, were not very deeply involved themselves, but as that panic
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started the others who had no responsibilities in the banking situation
at all began calling their loans, and it resulted in the New York banks
either calling the loans, which would have made an absolute disaster,
as they were instructed to do—they having no responsibility—and as
a matter of fact as further evidence of their cooperation the New York
banks in most instances took over the loans of others for their own
account in a further effort to try to assist in a very difficult situation.

It was that loans for others which really was the most dangerous
thing in all, because it ŵ as a practice which had crept up during the
speculative boom of 1928 and 1929, where there were very high rates,
and the out of town banks and individuals and corporations who had
no direct responsibility to the handling of the banking funds, thought
that was a fine opportunity to make this high rate. It was that
money flowing in and the existence of that condition which was one
of the most desperate—one of the most dangerous elements of the
situation. And I think that is an element in it that should be con-
sidered in the considerations of this situation.

In other words, the New York banks, these banks participating,
including ourselves, did not have themselves a large investment of
their own funds in the call-money market. We have never—not
never, but have always refused to loan money for others, because we
disapprove of it. There have been certain instances where for some
special reason we have done so. The otlier banks have done it,
and I think today they are not quite so sure that they will do it
again. But that was the practice at that time. So it was for their
own self-protection as much as it was for the general situation that
they felt that that call-money situation had to be given consideration
and handled in order to prevent the loss that might have been incurred
by us and others scattered all over the length and breadth of this
country.

Mr. PECORA. The participants in this suspense account assumed
a very serious risk, did they not, when they entered into the opera-
tions of this suspense account?

Mr. WHJTNEY. These institutions?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir. But it was a risk that was, in the judg-

ment of all of us—and, of course, a matter of such importance as this
was taken up, as far as any institutions of which I havu any knowledge,
by the boards of directors of the banks.

The CHAIRMAN. Did you have any relations with the Federal
Reserve banks?

Mr. WHITNEY. Sir?
The CHAIRMAN. Did you have any relations with them?
Mr. WHITNEY. DO you mean this transaction?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir; none whatever. As a matter of policy—and

I think it was held by every thoughtful person in New York, that if
some action such as this were not taken the losses to the banking
community not only in New York but elsewhere would be infinitely
greater than any risks that might be involved in going into this under-
taking. As I stated earlier, there was not the slightest intention or
expectation of making money out of this. It wap not gone into on a
profit-making basis, as a profit-making transaction. It was purely
what is known as a rescue party in a situation which we all believed,
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and I think the result of the transaction proved that it was a very
wise risk to take in preserving something that would have been
infinitely worse than the risk which we incurred or the loss we might
have made or risked in going into this transaction.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know what holdings the participants in this
suspense account had in the securities that the suspense account
traded in?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. I never inquired.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do not know an}^thing about that?
Mr. WHITNEY. DO you mean do I know if any of the participants

had any other stocks of these kinds?
Mr. PECORA. Yes. If they had holdings of these stocks?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well I certainly would not say—of course our oŵ n

business is the only one I know about, and I do not remember, but
it is quite possible that we had stocks in certain of these companies
that were bought here.

Mr, PECORA. Which can you identify?
Mr. WHITNEY. I know, of course, Mr. Pecora, that we did not, and

I am very confident that no participant in this pool sold any stock
during this period. If that is the theory of your question.

Mr. PECORA. When you say "during this period" do you mean the
period between October 24 and November 11?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether any of the participants sold

any of these stocks subsequent to November 11 and up to the time
in 1930 when the operations of this suspense account came to an end?

Mr. WHITNEY. I would not know.
Mr. PECORA. Would you know that with respect to your own firm?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I suppose I could look it up. I do know, as I

testified yesterday, that outside of this transaction we bought United
Corporation common stock during this period, and I do know as I
testified yesterday—I cannot remember the dates—but it is quite
possible we may have sold United Corporation. But I would have
to go back over our books to find out if we had any of them. Let me
see if I can find it.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, let us, go down the list right from the begin-
ning.

Mr. WHITNEY. May I
Mr. PECORA. Your firm did have holdings of the securities of the

Alleghany Corporation, did it not?
Mr. WHITNEY. I should not think so at that time.
Mr. PECORA. Well, how about the individual partners of your

firm?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, we may but I have already answered that

question, that that first day—the only day that there were any
operations in Alleghany was that first emergency minute. It was only
a matter of 3,500 shares. And as a matter of fact, sold at a profit.
But it was not a part of this general transaction. I have tried to differ-
entiate as clearly as I could between that morning conference when
it was an immediate and very urgent emergency, and the formation
of this suspense account or this joint account between the banks.
That morning we did, as I say—my best recollection is they said,
"Well, what will we buy?" And there were suggestions made by the
people there, and we made a list and went and bought those securi-
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ties. It was a perfectly haphazard—there was no time to give con-
sideration to exactly what we would buy. And that is where the
Alleghany was bought on the first day. And subsequently to that it
was not a part of this general operation in any sense. Now, whether
or not some of my—as I have already testified, I had some shares of
Alleghany at this time, and I guess the other partners did.

The CHAIRMAN. Did the United Corporation have any of the
Alleghany Corporation stock?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, the United Corporation, sir, is not in this list.
The CHAIRMAN. NO; but did they have Alleghany Corporation

stock?
Mr. WHITNEY. United Corporation?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The Senator asked you if they had Alleghany Cor-

poration.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; I understand.
Mr. PECORA. Prior to that time your firm had done considerable

financing for the Alleghany Corporation, had it not?
Mr. WHITNEY. Why certainly.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now how about Allied Chemical & Dye Co.?

Had your firm prior to that time ever done any business with them?
Mr. WHITNEY. Never done any business with it in any way. We

only bought 940 shares.
The CHAIRMAN. Before you pass from the Alleghany. I have,a

memorandum here that the Alleghany Corporation had outstanding
shares of 4,152,500. In 1929 the high was 56. The recent low 8.
Loss per share 48. Total traded there were $190,300,000. Do you
suppose that is correct?

Mr. WHITNEY. I do not know, sir. I think the amount of shares
you mentioned is correct, because there were rights offered the stock-
holders in the spring of 1929. There were the original three and one-
half million shares in the organization of the company, as has been
testified here, and then there were rights offered so that four million1

figure would very probably be right, I think. I do not know.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, it reached a high of 56, did it?
Mr. WHITNEY. I just do not know, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU do not remember?
Mr. WHITNEY. I know it was sold somewhere in the 50's, but I do

not remember the exact figures.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you remember whether it went down to 8?
Mr. WHITNEY. I know it went down to less than 1.
Mr. PECORA. This year?
Mr. WHITNEY. The last year.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, had your firm ever done any financing for the

American Can Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did it hold any of its securities?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about individual partners; do you know any-

thing about that?
Mr. WHITNEY. I haven't any idea.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about American Smelting & Refining Co.?

Has your firm done any financing for that company?
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Mr. WHITNEY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Well, that is the corporation with which the Guggen-

heim Brothers are particularly connected, is it not?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. One of them, Mr. Simon Guggenheim,

is chairman of the board, but the others have nothing to do with it.
Mr. PECORA. NOW how about American Telephone & Telegraph

Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, we, as is well known, have been bankers for

the American Telephone & Telegraph Co., but we did not hold any
of their stock.

Mr. PECORA. That is one of the corporations that maintains a
big deposit account with your firm, is it not?

Mr. WHITNEY. It has held deposits with us; yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the next issue on this list is Anaconda Copper

Mining Co. Has your firm done any financing for that company?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU know that the National City Bank and its

affiliate had some close relations at that time with the Anaconda
Copper Mining Co., did you not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Everybody knew it.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now, how about the Atchison, Topeka &

Santa Fe Railway Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, we have at times in the past—we have been

bankers for them, and they have had deposit relations with us.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about Baltimore & Ohio Railroad Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. We have had no stock of Atchison, if that is of

any interest to you. Now, the Baltimore & Ohio
Mr. PECORA. Did you ever do any financing for them?
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, a great many years ago, but not for 25 years.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about Bethlehem Steel Corporation?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well now, the Guaranty Trust Co. has on its board

some of the officers and directors of the Bethlehem Steel Corporation,
has it not?

Mr. WHITNEY. One. It is a matter of public knowledge that the
Guaranty Trust Co., or rather, the Guaranty Co., have financed the
Bethlehem Steel Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. And the Guaranty Co. was one of the par-
ticipants in this suspense.account?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, how about the Chesapeake Corporation?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, that, as I have testified before, is a corpora-

tion that holds C. & O. common, the majority of whose shares are
owned by Alleghany Corporation. I do not think at this time that
we have a share of Chesapeake Corporation stock.

Mr. DAVIS. HOW many shares of Chesapeake?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, again, it was only 1,000 shares. That was

again the first day.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, how about Columbia Gas & Electric Co.? Did

your firm have any connection with that corporation, directly or
indirectly?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, of course, as has been testified at some length,
the United Corporation owned something like 60,000 shares, but we
have never had any banking relations with the Columbia Gas &
Electric; did not have at that time, and owned no shares of it ourselves.
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Mr. PECORA. HOW about the Columbia Graphophone Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I rather think—I think it is quite probable

that I may have had some shares in the Columbia Graphophone at
that time, personally.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about the firm?
Mr. WHITNEY. I should think not, to the best of my recollection.
Mr. PECORA. Has the firm done financing for it?
Mr. WHITNEY. I do not think so. I am advised, Mr. Pecora, that

in a certain reorganization we acted as depositary for them, and they
have had deposits with us. The American company.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about the Consolidated Gas Co. of New York?
Mr. WHITNEY. At that time we had absolutely no connection with

them.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the United Corporation owned some of the

stock of the Consolidated Gas Co. of New York, did it not?
Mr. WHITNEY. I do not think it did in 1929, did it?
Mr. PECORA. In October 1929?
Mr. WHITNEY. I do not think so. Let me check up. I cannot

remember. But we have never had any banking—to this day we
have never had any banking relations with the Consolidated Gas.
Mr. Pecora, I am advised that at that time the United Corporation
did not own any shares of Consolidated Gas.

Mr. PECORA. Did it own any shares of any holding company which
held securities of the Consolidated Gas Co.?

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU mean the New York unit?
Mr. PECORA. Any holdings.
Mr. WHITNEY. NO. My answer is complete.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about E. I. du Pont de Nemours & Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, we, of course, have had banking trans-

actions—financial transactions with du Pont, but we own no stock
in their company.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about the General Electric Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. I am pretty sure we own no stock as a firm, and

of course it is well known that we have been associated with them for
many years.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about the Great Northern Railway Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, we have been associated with the First

National Bank in financing Great Northern Railroad bonds in the
past. We own no stock of it, and I frankly do not know whether
they had a deposit with us at that time. You skipped General
Motors. Did you mean to?

Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. WHITNEY. YOU skipped General Motors.
Mr. PECORA. Thanks for calling my attention to it.
Mr. WHITNEY. I think we probably had some stock in that com-

pany at that time, and it is more or less known that we have associa-
tions with them.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about the International Nickel Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. None. I do not think any relations with them.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether or not any of the participants

in this suspense account had any relations at that time with the
International Nickel Co.?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO; I do not. Just what I was hesitating about—
I got an idea I had some shares myself.
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Mr. PECORA. HOW about International Telephone & Telegraph
Corporation?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, we have sold securities for that company,
and whether we owned stock—I think we did. I am pretty sure.

Mr. PECORA. Johns-Manville Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, it is well known we own stock in that indi-

vidually.
Mr. PECORA. Have you done financing for it?
Mr. WHITNEY. When the company was reorganized in December

1926 we arranged for the sale of certain of their preferred shares.
But that is the only financial transaction we have ever had with
Johns-Manville Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. One or more of the partners have been a director of
that company?

Mr. WHITNEY. TWO of us.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about the Kennecott Copper Corporation?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, of course, as you know, three of us are on

that board. We had deposit relations with them, and I think it was
back about 16 or 17 years ago we sold some bonds for them,
but they have had no need to do any financing since then.

Mr. PECORA. Montgomery Ward & Co?
Mr. WHITNEY. I think we have done some security business for

them, and one of our partners is on that board. Whether we owned
any stock in that company at this time I don't just remember. We
may have.

Mr. PECORA. New York Central Railroad Co.
Mr. WHITNEY. Well known that we have sold securities for them

for many, many years. But we held no stock in that company.
Mr. PECORA. Any of your partners on its board of directors?
Mr. WHITNEY. We are not permitted to be under the law which

prevents bankers being on the boards of railroad companies for which
they act as bankers.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about the Pennsylvania Railroad Co?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, the New York office has never had any

relations in a banking way with them, or in any other way. I do
not know whether Philadelphia has or not. They may have had a
deposit from them. I do not know. I do not think so at this time.
I am sure we did not own any stock in the Pennsylvania Railroad.

Mr. PECORA. The Public Service Corporation of New Jersey?
Mr. WHITNEY. Of which we bought 100 shares. Of course, United

Corporation owned stock. But we only bought 100 shares, you see.
Mr. PECORA. That is in connection with the operations of this

suspense account?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. We bought 100 shares, it says here, Public

Service Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, how about the Radio Corporation of America,

or if you prefer it, the Radio Corporation?
Mr. WHITNEY. The Radio. Why, I do not think we have ever

had any relations with them. I am sure the firm owns no shares of
stock. Of course, it is a matter of almost public knowledge that they
are associated in a degree with the General Electric.

Mr. DAVIS. Were.
Mr. WHITNEY. Were: excuse me. Were.
Mr. PECORA. Sears, Roebuck & Co.?
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Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether any of the participants in

this suspense account have had any relations with that corporation?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I happen to know that one of the partici-

pants, or, rather, the bank with which one of the participants associ-
ated, has banking relations with them, but I do not know anything
about the stock.

Mr. PECORA. Southern Pacific Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. We have never had any relations with

them.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know the situation with regard to any of

your participants with regard to this suspense account?
Mr. WHITNEY. I think what I said before of certain of them is true

as far as banking relations, but I do not know anything about the
stock.

Mr. PECORA. Southern Railway Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. We have acted as bankers in the distribution of

their bonds, and in the past, while the law permitted it, we have had
directors on that board. But we own none of their stock.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether any of the participants in the
suspense account had any stock holdings in the Southern Railway
Co.?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I do not. Not at that time; no, sir. I think
I have read at some of these previous hearings that one of the partici-
pants had some at one time.

Mr. PECORA. NOW the Standard Oil Co. of New Jersey is the next
on the list.

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, we were instrmnental as bankers in under-
writing two issues of preferred stock, and also a bond issue, of the
Standard Oil Co. of New Jersey, and they have had a deposit relation
with us, but we own none of their stock and have never been on their
board.

Mr. PECORA. The Texas Corporation?
Mr. WHITNEY. Never done any business with the Texas Corpor-

ation at all.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about any of your participants?
Mr. WHITNEY. DO you mean on stock?
Mr. PECORA. On stock, or any relations with the Texas Co.
Mr. WHITNEY. I think probably several of the banks associated

with these security companies had deposit relations with them.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the Union Pacific Railroad Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. We have never had any relations with them.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about any of your participants in this suspense

account?
Mr. WHITNEY. I think that same answer probably would be true.
Mr. PECORA. What?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, that some of the banks associated with these

security companies have banking relations with the Union Pacific.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the United Aircraft & Transportation Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. That, again, was a 1-day list. The first day. And

I think that I have heard that one of the participants had some rela-
tions to that stock.

Mr. PECORA. Did J. P. Morgan & Co. ever have?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. Or any of the partners of J. P. Morgan & Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; some of the individuals owned some stock.

A very small amount of it.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, did not Mr. Bartow of your firm hold for the

firm a large block of the securities of stock of the United Aircraft &
Transportation Corporation at one time?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. Mr. Bartow merely cleared some stock as
an individual, which was immediately distributed to the individual
partners. The firm did not have anything to do with it.

Mr. PECORA. Then he cleared for the individual members of the
firm, as distinguished from the firm as an entity itself?

Mr. WHITNEY. I said the partners had stock, but he did not hold
it for account of the firm, which was your question.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about the United Gas Improvement of Phila-
delphia?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well that, again, was the first day only.
Mr. PECORA. That was one of the securities held by the United

Corporation?
Mr. WHITNEY. In the United; yes, certainly. But it was only

done the first day; 1,200 shares.
Mr. PECORA. Was it only done the first day because it was con-

sidered that that was all that was necessary to do with regard to this
particular issue?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, Mr. Pecora, I have tried to explain as clearly
as I can, and apparently unsuccessfully, that the first day was just a
general list of names. We did not sit down and give any careful
consideration to it. Thereafter, when we decided to form this account,
the obvious purpose of forming the account was to deal in the active,
or what might be called the key stocks. They were selected with
no relation to anybody's affiliation with them. They were selected
purely and simply and merely for the reason that through the pur-
chase of those particular stocks we believed—this joint account
believed—that we would be most effective in what we were trying to
do. And obviously the names that you have read, or have not quite
finished reading, generally speaking, are representative of that
classification, namely, they were prominent companies widely traded
in, sound companies, and were what you might call key stocks.

We did not attempt to cover the whole 485,1 think it is, stocks that
are listed, because it was obviously impossible. We did take a good
deal of pains to withdraw from any purchases in any of the companies
with which we, J. P. Morgan & Co., might be said to be very much
identified. That would obviously take in any of the securities held
by the United Corporation, any of the securities held by the Alleghany
Corporation, and they were traded in or purchased the first day, and
then as a matter of policy were deleted, and the stocks that were left
were the stocks which were the key stocks in the market, in which
such purchases as this joint account planned to make would most
effectively steady and reinstate an orderly market.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, the next issue on this list, the issues traded in
by the suspense account, was United States Steel Corporation.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; and that was, as was well known, a company
in which three partners of J. P. Morgan & Co. were on that board,
and we have been associated with the United States Steel Corporation
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since its inception in 1901, and it also was far and away the most
active pivotal stock at that time.

Mr. PECORA. Western Union Telegraph Co. is the next issue.
Mr. WHITNEY. We have never had any relations with it, with that

company.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about any of your participants?
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, I don't question that some of them may have.

I haven't any idea about that stock, but no doubt they were.
Mr. PECORA, NOW, the next and last
Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). It would be very unusual, Mr. Pecora,

if these large prominent companies did not have some banking rela-
tions with one of those participants, some one of them.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, the next and last is the Westinghouse Electric
& Manufacturing Co.

Mr. WHITNEY. We have never had any relations with that com-
pany at all.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about participants?
Mr. WHITNEY. Again, I would figure it would be very unusual if

some one of them did not have.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, at that time, in October 1929, there were very

nearly 500 different issues listed on the New York Stock Exchange,
were there not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Don't take my word a minute ago. I was just
guessing. There were an awful lot.

Mr. PECORA. I am taking the figure you mentioned, four hundred
and odd, nearly 500.

Mr. WHITNEY. There were a lot of them, several hundred.
Mr. PECORA. And the issues that were traded in in connection with

this suspense account number 37
Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). Yes; really very many less than that,

because I have repeatedly stated about 6 to 10 or a dozen of them
were only traded in for 1 day. My recollection is, as Mr. Bartow
and I have tried to refresh my memory on this, is that there were
about 25 companies that we really wrent to work on.

Mr. PECORA. IS it fair to say, Mr. Whitney, that every one of those
25 companies, in fact every one of these 37 companies whose issues
were dealt in by this suspense account, were companies in which
either your firm or one or more of the participants in this suspense
account were interested, either through stockholdings or through
financing?

Mr. WHITNEY. I think that very possibly if you restrict it to the
25 which this transaction dealt with, I think that very probably
would be an accurate statement, but it would be a more accurate
statement if my answer was joined with the statement that the inter-
ests which any one or all of the participants might have had in any
one or all of these companies had nothing whatever to do with the
selection of these securities to be purchased by this joint account.

I have repeated it, and I repeat it as often as you wish, that these
securities were among the most prominent, most actively traded in,
securities in the New York Stock Exchange. It was obviously im-
possible to cover the whole list, and it was equally obvious that the
only way to make this account effective was by putting in some kind
of orders in what might be called the leading companies, and that is
what this is an attempt to do. We may have left out some, and it
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was in our discretion, and they were selected purely and simply for
the reason that these companies' securities would be, I think if you
should find out—I remember that we checked at the time, but I
don't recall the figures—that they represented a tremendous majority
of the total trading, and they were also the securities that were most
in loans. In other words, they were the pivotal—what we call
pivotal or key stocks—and this operation was not conducted or
entered into with the slightest idea or relation to the associations
whatever that may have been between these participants and these
particular corporations. It was purely an effort to try to bring order
out of chaos and to try to make some base upon which the normal
conduct of business could proceed.

Mr. PECORA. The fact, then, that the participants in this suspense
account also had an interest in these 37 corporations represented by
this, by financing, loans, or by stock ownership, was purely a coinci-
dence

Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). No, it is
Mr. PECORA (continuing). In the matter of their selection by the

managers of this suspense account whose stocks they would be using
for the purposes of this suspense account?

Mr. WHITNEY. I should not think the word "coincidence77, Mr.
Pecora, was a descriptive word at all. It would be rather unusual
that if you take a list of such prominent corporations as are included
here and none of them should have banking relations of some kind
with these five banks or the banks with which these securities com-
panies are associated, any one of them. But it was not a matter of
coincidence. There was no effort made to only buy stocks with
which these banks had no possible relation. There was no effort
made to buy stocks with which they had any particular relation.
I repeat that that list was chosen for one simple reason, namely, that
the purchase of the shares of the corporations as listed here, the 25,
not the 37, was done purely as being a most effective way of con-
ducting this operation in what was believed to be the general
interest of the situation.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, how long did the operations of this
suspense account continue?

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU mean before
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Either on the buying side or the selling

side?
Mr. WHITNEY. Apparently the date is not here, but I am pretty

sure of the accuracy of my previous statement as to the period dur-
ing which the purchases continued, and I can only speak from my
recollection that it was in the early months of 1930 that the liquidation
of the account took place, but when the date was we finally finished
I just don't remember, I mean the exact date.

Mr. PECORA. DO you remember the month in 1930 when the
liquidation ended?

Mr. WHITNEY. I just don't —I should have thought it was March,
but it may have been April. I don't remember.

(After consultation with associates:)
Their recollection confirms mine, that it was March.
Mr. PECORA. During that time were values maintained in the open

market fairly well?
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Mr, WHITNEY. They were maintained at the very low level;
yes, during a great deal of that time.

Mr. PECORA. That is, the sliding stopped during that time?
Mr. WHITNEY. The panic stopped; yes. Business resumed and

everybody felt very much better, if you remember, in 1930, the early
months of 1930.

Mr. PECORA. Would you say that this was in the nature of a stabil-
ization process?

Mr. WHITNEY. In the proper and then use of the word I should
think that this might be almost called an effort to stabilize, which I
believe means to steady. I should think that the word could nearer
be used in the sense that it had then than any other time that you have
used the word since I have had the pleasure of being here.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, the only other times I used it was when
I questioned you as to the cablegram in which you used that word.

Mr. WHITNEY. Quite, quite; exactly.
Mr. PECORA. During the period of liquidation which we will assume

ended some time in March 1930 did your firm sell any of its stock hold-
ings apart from those in which it was interested as a member of this
suspense account?

Mr. WHITNEY. I think the correct answer would be—let me look
at this, may I? [After examining document:] I read yesterday that
we sold during November 1929 some of the United shares that we
bought in the earlier—as I read you yesterday, I think we began pur-
chasing United Corporation for our own account on October 24, 1929.
We continued to purchase up to the 1st, through the 1st of November.
On the 4th there was evidently quite a—I don't understand these
figures at all. We sold some United stock on the 4th, and then we
purchased some more on the 6th, 7th and 8th.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, I do not mean to have you give all the
details of any such transaction.

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, with the exception of that
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Can't you answer the question in a

general way?
Mr. WHITNEY. My general recollection is, Mr. Pecora, that we did

not dispose of any of our holdings of stocks which we might have had
at that time until after the liquidation of this account was com-
pleted. Whether that is a literally accurate statement—but as a
general answer, to the best of my knowledge and belief, as long as we
were charged with the responsibility of looking out for this account
we did not sell our own holdings of such stocks as we may have had.
That is to the best of my knowledge and belief.

The CHAIRMAN. When was the liquidation completed?
Mr. WHITNEY. I say, Senator Fletcher, I think in March 1930 of

this account.
Mr. PECORA. Would your firm have among its records any entries

which would indicate whether or not the firm liquidated any of its
holdings in any listed securities during this period between November
11, 1929, and March 30, 1930?

Mr. WHITNEY. Why, certainly it would, Mr. Pecora. If you want
me to make a strictly accurate statement, obviously I would want
to refer to the books. I have already answered you in the spirit of
your question, with the qualification that as to details as to whether
we may have sold a hundred shares of stock during that period T

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 5 5 5

don't know, but my answer was perfectly definite as a general prop-
osition. We did not dispose of the securities which we held in our
own portfolio during the time that this, or prior to the time that this,
account here was liquidated. Is that your recollection (addressing
an associate]? Does anybody's recollection differ from mine on
that? Mr. Keyes tells me that is practically an accurate answer.

Mr. PECORA. Could you answer that question with respect to any
liquidation by any of the participants in this account?

Mr. WHITNEY. I have no knowledge, of course, of that.
Mr. PECORA. Of course ypu wouldn't. I wouldn't expect you to.

Shortly after the termination of the operations of this suspense
account market values began to drop again, did they not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I think a couple of months later.
Mr. PECORA. And they dropped thereafter for many, many months;

it was rather continuous?
Mr. WHITNEY. Almost—very continuous.
Mr. PECORA. Almost an unbroken decline, very few landing plat-

forms?
Mr. WHITNEY. A few levels, but downwards.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Whitney, may I ask you there, while Mr.

Pecora is arranging his data, quite a number of foreign governments
have maintained deposit accounts with the J. P. Morgan & Co. in
New York, haven't they?

Mr. WHITNEY. At one time and another; yes, sir; a few.
The CHAIRMAN. A few. I won't go into details about that, but

are those time deposits or demand deposits?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, both.
The CHAIRMAN. IS there any objection to stating how many foreign

governments you act as fiscal agents for?
Mr. WHITNEY. We have already answered that in one of the ques-

tions, Senator Fletcher, and the answer is, with the exception of the
Belgian Government, where there was a so-called "fiscal agency ar-
rangement" entered into with the Belgian Government and the
Guaranty Trust Co. and ourselves back some time before 1919, under
which it was terminable at 30 days' notice by either party, under
which we have not acted, I do not know, for a great many years, we
are fiscal agents for no foreign government.

Mr. PECORA. YOU referred in the course of your testimony this
morning to the provision of law which prohibits a banker from sitting
on the board of a railroad corporation.

Mr. WHITNEY. Why, that is not just what I said, Mr. Pecora. I
said it prevents a banker to sit on the board of a railroad corporation
if it is selling its securities.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. You consider that is a wise provision, don't
you?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. YOU don't?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Then I presume you consider it equally unwise for

Congress to enact any law which would contain a similar prohibition
with respect to utility companies?

Mr. WHITNEY. The reason for my answer is, Mr. Pecora, that a
banker that sells securities to the public, bonds particularly, such as
we do, has a very definite responsibility to the people who buy those
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bonds, and it seems to me that it would not do any harm to anyone
if the bankers were permitted to sit on the boards as more or less
representative, if you want, of the interest of the security holders
to which they have sold securities.

If your question meant that we have any objection to the law, we
certainly have not, but I really think that the interests of the prop-
erties and of the security holders might well be as well served by
permitting the bankers who assume the responsibility of the distri-
bution of the bonds to have a definite responsibility as directors.
Of course, the obvious objection to it is that they would be trading with
themselves in the purchases of securities. That is the obvious reason
for the law, and that is obviously a good provision. But from other
points of view I should think that the interests of all parties involved
would be well served by having represented in the management and
direction the people who are responsible to the public for the sale of
the securities.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Whitney, will you explain what you mean,
what is your conception of the definite responsibility of your firm
sellling bonds to the public, to the purchasers of the bonds? What is
your responsibility?

Mr. WHITNEY. The bonds that we sell are sold under certain very
definite representations by the company from whom we have pur-
chased the bonds and are reselling to the public. We have always
endeavored, I think successfully, to have the greatest possible public-
ity in all matters connected with our security issues. In other words,
to make the fullest kind of disclosure to the public of the security,
the character of the company, the type of business they do, and all
those other matters which are of interest to a prospective buyer.

Now, the responsibility to which I refer is to see that the conditions
under which the bonds are issued are lived up to and fulfilled; in
other words, so that as far as it is possible, a man who buys a security
through our agency continues to have the same conditions met as
those under which he purchased his bonds.

The CHAIRMAN. The purchaser of the bonds could not hold you
responsible in any legal action?

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, no, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. It is more of a moral responsibility?
Mr. WHITNEY. Not under the laws up till very recently. I don't

know about the law now, the new—oh, no, there is no legal responsi-
bility.

Mr. PECORA. One of the questions, Mr. Whitney, you probably
recall, that was included in the so-called questionnaire that your
firm received several weeks ago, which was known as question 11,
called for the names of all governments, States, municipalities and
corporations for which either J. P. Morgan & Co. or Drexel & Co.
has acted as fiscal agent during the 5-year period 1927 to 1931, both
inclusive, and a statement of the services rendered for each of the
same, and the data which was furnished in answer to that question
has been received in evidence here as committee's exhibit 18 of May
25, 1933.

Now I notice in that exhibit that there are a number of foreign
governments.

Mr. DAVIS. It is covered by the preamble.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
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Mr. WHITNEY. May I read our answer to that question?
Mr. PECORA. There are a number of foreign governments for whom

you act not exactly as fiscal agents but for whose account you hold
moneys.

Mr. WHITNEY. If you remember, Mr. Pecora, when you asked me
to identify this particular answer I said that we had been at some
pains and perhaps overanswered the question. If I may read the
preamble, I think that answers your present question. We say:

With the exceptions below stated, neither J. P. Morgan & Co, nor Drexel & Co.
are not—are—are not fiscal agents for any governments, Staies, municipalities,
and corporations.

The first exception follows:
J. P. Morgan & Co. and the Guaranty Trust Co. jointly made an agreement

wherein they were appointed fiscal agents in the United States for the Belgian
Government. This agreement is dated September 11, 1919, and may be ter-
minated by either party upon 30 days' notice.

No Belgian bonds were issued by the Government or publicly offered by the
fiscal agents during the period in question.

That is the first exception. The second is as follows, which has to
do with your present question, Mr. Pecora:

2. In certain instances indentures covering the bond issues which were offered
by the firm contained a paragraph stating with substantial uniformity that J. P.
Morgan & Co. or Drexel & Co. are appointed the fiscal agents of the obligor for
the service of a loan covered by the indentures. In other instances J. P. Morgan
Co. and another were jointly appointed.

The service of the loan included all routine details incident to the effective
issuing of the bonds in the first instance, and thereafter the payment of the
coupons when and as due and the payment of the bonds at maturity.

There is attached hereto, in answer to this question, a list of all governments
or corporations to which we paid coupons or dividends, acting not onlyjas sinking
fund agents but for which bonds have been paid during the period in question.

Now, it is true that under loan contracts with foreign governments,
under indentures securing corporate bonds, we are termed as fiscal
agents for the loan, and that is why we gave you this long list, because
we wanted to be gure to cover any possible interpretation that could
be put upon the words " fiscal agents7\

Mr. PECORA. And there is a long list of foreign governments, states,
and municipalities?

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh,, yes.
Mr. PECORA. For which you render or have rendered such services?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. They are all shown in this document which has been

marked " committee's exhibit 18 " in evidence?
Mr. WHITNEY. That is right. But they are all merely chat tech-

nical paying agency of some kind or other or basis.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Whitney, when your firm holds funds of

such a foreign government or state or municipality for any of the
purposes that are enumerated in committee's exhibit 18 does your
firm allow interest on those funds while they remain on deposit in
your hands?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, it has already been testified, Mr. Pecora, that
we pay going.rates of interest on our deposits.

Mr. PECORA. Does that include these funds?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, because the funds are held by us in this

capacity we have just referred to in accordance with the terms of the
contract or the document in question. In other words, let's assume

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



5 5 8 STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

that a corporation has a general balance with us. Under the terms
of their contract they are required, say, 5 days before to deposit the
money with us, under the terms of the contract for payment of cou-
pons, for instance, or sinking fund.

Now, my guess is—I wouldn't—my guess is that we pay interest
on the funds included here until the date that such payments are due,
when the money then does not any longer belong to the corporation
but belongs to the man who holds the coupons or maturing bonds.
But I again would want to check that.

Mr. PECORA. Don't you know that definitely one way or the other,
as to whether or not you allow interest on those bonds?

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, I don't—you mean during the period
they are held prior to maturity?

Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. WHITNEY. I have said, Mr. Pecora, that my best recollection

is we do, but I frankly don't carry that detail in my head in order to
be answered with absolute certainty. If it is of any interest to you
at all to have a definite answer, I can check it up very easily.

Mr. PECORA. If you will, sir. I think that is all of Mr. Whitney at
this time.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Whitney, what do you regard as the func-
tions of a fiscal agent? Is it merely to handle the bonds of a govern-
ment, for instance?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, sir, Senator Fletcher, there are two general
terms. This technical, legal phraseology with which we act is merely
in connection with certain definite operations. There is known to be
such things as fiscal agents, where they are general bankers for a
corporation or for a government. We do not act in that capacity. In
times past we have; I mean many years ago. We have not for many
years done so.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU made loans to foreign governments, did you
not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; but under no prior—we have made them, but
under no prior arrangement whereby we have any—if you might
call preferred position. It is just because they decide to deal with us
and we make a negotiation and we issue the bonds. They might have
done it just as well with anybody else. A fiscal agency used in that
sense rather implies some exclusive position, and that relationship we
have with no one.

The CHAIRMAN. I think that is all with you, Mr. Whitney.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Thomas S. Lamont.

TESTIMONY OF THOMAS S. LAMONT, A MEMBER OF THE FIRM
OF J. P. MORGAN & CO., NEW YORK CITY

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Lamont, will you be sworn. You solemnly
swear that the evidence you will give in this hearing will be the truth,
the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. LAMONT. I do.
Mr. PECORA. Give your full name and address to the stenographer,

please.
Mr. LAMONT. Thomas S. Lamont; 101 East Seventy-second Street,

New York City.
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Mr. PECORA. Are you a member of the firm or copartnership known
as J. P. Morgan & Co.?

Mr. LAMONT. I am.
Mr. PECORA. And also of the firm or copartnership called Drexel

&Co.?
Mr. LAMONT. I am.
Mr. PECORA. And have been for how many years?
Mr. LAMONT. Since 1929, December 31, 1928.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lamont, do you recall that on or about December

30, 1930, you sold various blocks of stock, which I will enumerate to
you, 1,500 shares of Continental Oil Co., 200 shares of Durium
Products preferred, 300 shares of Hall Electric Heating, 237 shares of
E. R. Mallory & Co., 1,000 shares of Shamrock Oil & Gas Co., 500
shares of State Street Investment Co., 350 shares of Investment
Corporation of Philadelphia, and 1,000 shares of Simms Petroleum.

Mr. DAVIS. One moment, Mr. Lamont. Mr. Chairman, I do not
follow this at all. We have been for sixty-odd days engaged in giving
information about the firm of J. P. Morgan & Co. We have been
given no notice of any inquiry into any transactions of any individual,
no opportunity to assemble any facts, and I submit it is not fair play.
If the committee wants the facts about anything, we should be given
notice what it is and an opportunity to assemble the facts.

Nor am I able easily to understand how the individual transactions
of any individual partner, Mr. T. S. Lamont or any other, enter into
the scope of the inquiry that the committee is conducting. I do not
think that is a fair approach.

The CHAIRMAN. What is the purpose, Mr. Pecora, of this examina-
tion, and what notice has been given, if any?

Mr. PECORA. Well, I don't know of any requirement that notice
should be given to any witness who is to be examined before this
committee, or before any Senate investigating committee for that
matter, of any of the matters with respect to which it is desired to
examine the witness. There is no recognized procedure of that sort
that I ever heard of or have learned of since I have been counsel to
this committee.

Mr. DAVIS. I venture to say that there is not a man in this room
who could be asked about his individual transactions of any sort and
give an accurate, correct, responsive, satisfactory reply, unless he had
been notified and an opportunity to advise himself.

Mr. PECORA. Well, if this witness cannot answer any of these
questions now and wants any time to inform himself, I have no
objection to his being given that time, but these are transactions, I
understand, of the witness himself. He may have a recollection of
them. I don't know. That can only develop by the witness
indicating whether he has or not.

Mr. DAVIS. That is another question. I am prepared to assert
to the committee that if it is going into the individual transactions of
20-odd men we will be here until the snow flies.

Mr. PECORA. NO; we won't.
Mr. DAVIS. And I insist that it is not fair play to ask men about

their transactions unless they have been told what the transactions
are concerning which they are going to be inquired about.
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Mr. PECORA. I never heard
Mr. DAVIS (interposing). It would not have been fair play, Mr.

Pecora, to call down all the firm of J. P. Morgan & Co. and ask them
as to the multitudinous transactions that we have presented to you.
It was perfectly fair for you to give us questions, tell us the informa-
tion you wanted, for us to assemble it and produce it, and that we
have done with a degree of thoroughness, of candor, of fullness,
which I submit no members appearing before a congressional com-
mittee or a court have ever exceeded. Now, we insist that the same
sort of fair play shall run the whole way down the line here.

Mr. PECORA. Does the witness claim that he can not answer this
question?

Mr. DAVIS. The witness is not called on to claim.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I think the witness is. I do not think you are

called upon, as a matter of fact, to represent this witness before this
committee with the standing of counsel that usually is accorded in a
court proceeding to a litigant.

Mr. DAVIS. I am perfectly within my rights, Mr. Pecora. I am
perfectly within my rights, which I know quite as well as you know,
and I am submitting that this is not an orderly procedure before this
committee.

Mr. PECORA. I cannot understand what there is about it that does
not make it an orderly proceeding. I have asked the witness a ques-
tion that seems to me is simple. If the witness cannot answer it
because he desires to refresh his recollection, it is for the witness to
indicate that by his answer, and if he does so indicate it, I for one will
be glad to see that he is given any reasonable opportunity to inform
himself so that he may answer the question. There is nothing com-
plicated about this question. It does not call for any extended
transaction.

The CHAIRMAN. There is no question but what Mr. Davis has a
right to object and state his reasons; no question but what counsel
for the committee has a right to state the reasons for offering this
testimony. It is for the Chair to rule whether the testimony will be
admitted or not. I think under the circumstances—I do not know
where this is going to lead to, but I cannot see any harm in answering
the question or in not answering it. So you can proceed with it.

Mr. PECORA. If the witness cannot answer the question, if he
wants to inform himself with regard to the subject of the question,
I have no objection to his being given a reasonable opportunity to
do it.

The CHAIRMAN. He understands that.
Mr. LAMONT. I have no recollection of that, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Very well, sir. Then I would suggest, Mr. Chairman,

that I suspend the examination of this witness at this point, and
would suggest to the witness that he inform himself with regard to the
subject matter of the question that has been asked here so that he
may be prepared to answer it fully at another session.

(There was a short consultation among committee members and
Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. And I might also say at this time or suggest to
Mr. William Ewing—is Mr. Ewing present?

(Mr. Ewing rose.)
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Mr. PECORA. This is off the record: Between now and Monday
inform yourself, the same as the witness, concerning the subject of
these questions.

(At this point there was further consultation in undertones.)
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Pecora, you might state what witnesses you

will need. We do not want to keep all witnesses who have been under
subpoena here if we have no further use for them.

Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. If you can state what witnesses may be excused,

I think perhaps that would suit their convenience.
Mr. PECORA. I will be very happy to. I think we will require the

testimony of Mr. Harold Stanley, of the witness Thomas S. Lamont,
Mr. William Ewing, and of Mr. Anderson, if Mr. Anderson has a
knowledge of the Alleghany Corporation negotiations which would
qualify him to inform the committee about those negotiations, and
transactions. And Mr. Bartow for Johns-Manville.

The CHAIRMAN. May the others be excused?
Mr. PECORA. And Mr. Thomas W. Lamont. I think the others

may be excused.
(There was further conference in undertones.)
The CHAIRMAN. We have no objection to any picture people who

want to take pictures now. We are going to adjourn. It does not
interfere with our business. If they want to take pictures they can
do so.

The committee will stand adjourned until Monday at 10 o'clock.
(Accordingly, at 12:30 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned until

10 a.m., Monday, June 5, 1933.)
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